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Unapproved Meeting Minutes 

PARK ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

November 27, 2017 

 

ATTENDING: Best, Brubaker, Bueren, Kern, Gregory, Godfrey, Ho, Madsen, Mercurio, 

Palacios, Rickard, Robinson, Sanwong, Skaredoff, Thompson, Trotter, Tsutsui, 

Volin, Wilkins, Yee 

 
NOT ATTENDING: N/A 
  

STAFF ATTENDING:  O’Connor, Clay, Victor, Bondurant, Barrington, Johnson, Spaulding, Auker,   

   Love, Ciaburro, Nisbet 

 

GUESTS:  Board Member Beverly Lane 

   

PUBLIC:  Robin Freeman, Kathy Roth, Terry Goodman, Beth Tepper, Marla Schmalle, 

Greg Thomas, Ruby Thomas, Beth Williams, Ana Wong, Maureen Forney, 

Amelia Wilson, Phil Hudson 

  

The meeting began at 7:02 p.m.   

 

1. Approval of the October 23, 2017 Minutes:  The October 23, 2017 minutes were 

approved.  The motion to approve the minutes was moved by PAC member Skaredoff and 

seconded by PAC member Best.  PAC member Gregory abstained due to being absent from 

the October meeting. 

   

2. Introductions: PAC Chair Kern asked PAC members, staff and the public to introduce 

themselves. 

   

3. Board Member Comments:   

Director Lane thanked the PAC members for their work in 2017 on some very important 

issues to the Park District.  She congratulated Chair Kern for his skills as Chair of the PAC.  

 

Director Lane spoke briefly about wildfires in the District parklands.  Director Lane showed a 

video interview by KRON news of Interim Fire Chief John Swanson.  The discussion was about 

fuels management in East Bay Regional Parks.  Since the Oakland hills fire in 1991, the District 
has led efforts to keep small fires from becoming big fires.  Swanson explained fuels 

management consists of thinning the forest by removing small diameter trees, leaving the larger 

diameter trees well-spaced and reducing the amount of fuels on the forest floor.  The goal is to 

keep a wildfire from climbing up the tree and reaching the canopy.  If the canopy ignites, 

embers are cast high up above the trees for hundreds of feet.  Winds can loft the embers 

downwind and start fires far away from where the original fire began.  Swanson pointed out 

wildfires cannot be prevented, but preventing catastrophic disasters is the goal.  The Bay Area 

is a Mediterranean climate in which frequent fires are one of the natural elements.  The District 

is trying to prevent intense, threatening fire behavior as was the case in 1991. Director Lane 

said the District is working systematically along the hills to thin, clear and allow mature trees to 

flourish while reducing flammable small diameter trees.  One reason the District has been 
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successful in obtaining FEMA money is because it has a fuels management plan in place with 

environmental clearances. 

 

4. Foundation Update:  Carol Johnson, AGM Public Affairs provided an update about the 

Regional Park Foundation.  She reported the Foundation is on track to raise two million dollars 

which provides underserved communities access to the parks.  This will be the seventh 

consecutive year the numbers have increased.  Johnson reported there has been a double digit 

increase in membership.  
 

5. Public Comments:  

Robin Freeman, Guadalupe Gonzales and Beth Tepper spoke about the San Leandro Creek 

Greenway project.  They expressed interest in the Park District partnering with the San 

Leandro Creek Alliance to help build and maintain the new trail. Marla Schmalle discussed park 

signage.  Liz Williams spoke about professional dog walkers and their role in maintaining park 

access for dogs. 

 

6. Presentations: 

(R) a. 2018 Proposed Budget – Debra Auker, AGM/CFO Finance and Management Services  

Debra Auker, AGM/CFO Finance and Management Services provided an overview on the proposed 

budget.  Auker explained total District resources for 2018 is $219.8 million (including inter-fund 

transfers of $41.5 million), which is $9.6 million (4.6%) above the 2017 budget ($210.2 million).  

Appropriations for all funds (including transfers) total $255.3 million, which is $24 million (10.5%) 

more than the 2017 adopted budget of $231.0 million.  The District’s 2018 proposed operating 

budget is balanced when taking into account the planned use of fund balance for capital projects and 

debt service payments. 

 

The 2018 Proposed Budget includes over $6.3 million in base budget increases.  A base budget 

increase is a commitment of ongoing costs that will repeat each year.  The 2018 base increases 

recognize costs in several key operating areas, including ongoing costs for managing newly opened 

parklands.  The 2018 Proposed Budget includes the addition of 22.62 full-time equivalent positions 

(FTE’s), both permanent and seasonal, all funded by the General Fund.  This increases the total 

District authorized staffing to 823.8 FTE’s.  

 

The 2018 Proposed General Fund Budget is balanced with estimated total resources of $147.1 

million available to fund expenditures and transfers out of $146.9 million, resulting in a projected 

fund balance increase of $165,000 in the General Fund.  The 2018 Proposed Budget provides a 

detailed plan for the District’s operations during the 2018 calendar year.  It is the result of months 

of planning and review by District staff.  The Board Finance Committee received a report about 

the 2018 Proposed Budget on November 20, 2017, and unanimously recommended adoption to 
the full Board of Directors.   

 

Recommendation:  By motion of PAC member Best, and seconded by PAC Member 

Mercurio, the Park Advisory Committee voted to recommend the 2018 Proposed Budget to be 

adopted by the Board of Directors. 
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(I)     b. Americans with Disabilities Act Transition Plan – Kelly Barrington, Chief of  

Maintenance and Skilled Trades  

Kelly Barrington, Chief of Maintenance and Skilled Trades provided a brief history about the 

Americans with Disabilities Act Transition Plan.  Staff identified 9,960 features to be corrected in the 

parks.  To date, the total number of features that have been corrected are 1,614, and total project 

expenditures are $ 3,613,537. 

 

Barrington highlighted a few of the projects.  The Tilden Environmental Education Center and 
historic map were restored and installed where the old ADA wheelchair elevator lift was located.  A 

new lift was built that connects to the stair rail and takes a wheelchair down the two stairs to the 

lower floor.  Picnic areas have been reconfigured to allow for ADA access at the tables.  Parking lots 

have been repaved to provide handicap parking.  An ADA ramp and pier was rebuilt to accommodate 

ADA needs at Temescal, as well as a new picnic site with ADA railing and tables.  

 

Director Lane commented one of the decisions made during the initial evaluation period was to 

make sure people with mobility issues experience the best of the Park District.  The very top 

priorities were to provide access to spectacular views and/or out to a quality fishing pier.  PAC 

member Ho commented it was great staff had the knowledge to design and build.  She asked if there 

is anything in the ADA Transition Plan regarding the visually impaired.  Barrington replied yes with 

the signage for restrooms and truncated domes.   

 

Recommendation:  None.  This was an informational item. 

 

(R)  c.  Review of the Park District’s Interim Policy on Other Power-Driven Mobility 

Devices – Carol Victor, District Counsel 

       Carol Victor, District Counsel reported the interim policy on Other Power-Driven Mobility 

Devices was approved in 2010.  The policy has generated very little activity out in the field.  It is 

well understood by staff and there have been no issues arising from the policy.  Victor explained 

it has been seven years since the Interim Policy was adopted.  It was brought before the 

Operations Committee for final approval.  The Operations Committee recommended it to be 

discussed by the PAC for a recommendation to the full Board.  

 

       Victor outlined the origins of the policy and explained it was the result of a change in law.  In 

2010, the Department of Justice (DOJ) revised the rules under the Americans with Disabilities 

Act (ADA).  Victor stated Segways are popular among the mobility disabled population.  They 

are being used as a mobility aids, but a number of businesses would not allow Segways.  The 

DOJ decided to embark on rulemaking to adopt standards which conform to the ADA.  One 

aspect of the rule is if pedestrians are allowed in an area, then a wheelchair must be allowed.  

This standard applies to most District properties.  Victor explained it is very important for 
public agencies adopt a policy to comply with the DOJ rules.  Victor stated the District has 

included a variance procedure in its policy.  This means if the District’s policy does not work 

for a particular user, then they have an opportunity to meet with the ADA coordinator at the 

District to discuss whether another accommodation can be made. Victor explained under the 

ADA rules, an agency is allowed to develop standards and areas of authorized use.  The types 

of standards adopted by the District were regarding size, speed limits and areas of use.  
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        PAC member Trotter inquired about speed limits.  Victor replied current speed limits are 15 

mph for bikes and 10 mph for other types of mobility devices.  PAC member Tsutsui noted 

mobility devices of only a certain width are allowed on trails.  He asked if the requirements 

are listed on the District website for park users to determine if their device will be allowed.  

Victor replied not at this time.  

 

        Recommendation:  By motion of PAC Member Volin, and seconded by PAC Member 

Rickard, the Park Advisory Committee voted to recommend to the Board of Directors 
approval of the proposed review of the Park District’s Interim Policy on Other Power-Driven 

Mobility Devices.  

 

(I)    d. Sibley LUPA – Julie Bondurant, Senior Planner 

        Julie Bondurant, Senior Planner, reported Planning staff are currently working on the Robert 

Sibley Volcanic Regional Preserve Land Use Plan Amendment (LUPA).  This LUPA will update 

the 1985 LUP.  It will incorporate the Western Hills and McCosker sub-areas into Robert Sibley 

Volcanic Regional Preserve.  Bondurant explained there are three sub-areas totaling 1,318 acres 

of planned improvements.  Robert Sibley Volcanic Regional Preserve (Preserve); 2) Western 

Hills Open Space (Western Hills); and 3) the McCosker Parcel (McCosker). 

 

        Bondurant specified a total of six staging areas will help to distribute use throughout the park. 

Improvements will include expanding the existing parking capacity from 34 spaces to 

approximately 55 spaces in the Sibley Main Staging Area parking lot.  Incorporating the Western 

Hills Open Space will provide two access points, increasing access opportunities to the Preserve 

from the Lamorinda area.  Internal project roadway improvements will include repairing existing 

service roads, including installation of two new bridges within the McCosker sub-area, and 

installing a new, pedestrian bridge that will provide ADA trail access from the staging area to the 

McCosker sub-area.  

 

        Bondurant explained the recreation facility development in the McCosker sub-area will include 

an ADA compliant recreation area designed to accommodate interpretive programs and 

camping.  It will accommodate up to 50 people with parking for approximately 26 vehicles.  

ADA compliant trails will provide connections between the developed recreation area and the 

day use staging area.  An informal site for passive day use activities will incorporate existing 

concrete walls remaining from the former construction and quarrying business.  Landscaping in 

the recreation areas will augment existing habitat located at the perimeter of these sites, as well 

as provide screening, shade and aesthetic value for park visitors.  Utility infrastructure 

improvements in the Preserve sub-area will include extension of an existing potable water line 

to the backpack camp.  In the McCosker sub-area, infrastructure improvements will include 

installation of prefabricated toilets and development of potable water supply.  Connections will 
be made to existing electrical and communications services to meet recreation and maintenance 

needs at the group campsite and interpretive program area. Bondurant explained the trail 

system will incorporate trails in the three sub-areas, as well as connections into Huckleberry 

Preserve.  The trail system will include new narrow, natural surface trails.  Changes in trail uses 

on existing trails are proposed to improve circulation and provide greater connectivity with 

other District lands and neighboring residential communities.  
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        Approximately 2,135 linear feet of the deteriorating, culverted Alder Creek that connects 

directly into Upper San Leandro Creek, and 754 linear feet of a side tributary, will be day-lighted 

and restored.  The reconstructed creeks will incorporate a mix of cascades, step pools, resting 

pools and pocket pools in steeper areas.  Potential spawning sites for rainbow trout will be 

incorporated into Alder Creek.  New riparian habitat will be established throughout the length 

of the restored channel and tributary. The projected start of the project is anticipated in the 

summer of 2019 pending adoption of the LUPA, certification of the EIR, and securing the 

necessary environmental and local agency permits.  
 

        Rickard asked where the nature trail will be located.  Bondurant replied it will run generally 

along the creek.  Trotter inquired about staging from the south at Pinehurst.  Bondurant 

replied at Pinehurst there is an existing staging area for ten cars.  PAC member Godfrey 

inquired about the budget estimates for this project.  Bondurant replied within the McCosker 

sub-area costs will be approximately $6 million.  PAC member Gregory asked if limiting park 

use was considered.  Bondurant replied they are trying to distribute use around the park to 

not have overly concentrated areas. 

 

        Maureen Forney, Great Old Broads for Wilderness, inquired about signage enforcement to 

protect endangered species and biological diversity at Huckleberry.  Bondurant answered 

wayfinding signage, informational signage and regulatory signage will be installed to let the park 

user know they are entering a protected area.  PAC member Madsen commented most park 

users would not be aware of trail use changes while they are on the trails.  Madsen would like 

to see deeper study on this as the process moves forward.  Karen Picket commented she 

supports the creek restoration and species will benefit from the changes.  She stated this is a 

fire ecology area.  She believes it is a safety issue to allow camping in the park.  

 

        Recommendation:  None. This was an informational item. 

 

(R)    e. 2018 PAC Goals – Bruce Kern, Chair 

PAC member Yee mentioned he would like the volunteer bike patrol and general volunteer program 

items discussed separately.   

 

Kern explained the broader mountain bike discussion will be postponed until 2019.  Kern 

announced he will meet with Pfuehler and the General Manager to discuss the 2018 Work Plan. 

He will then meet with the Board Executive Committee and finally the full Board to finalize the 

Work Plan for 2018. 

 

Kern brought up Regional Advanced Mitigation Planning and suggested it be part of the Work 

Plan.  Kern mentioned the Capital Project Review and Update was not on the 2017 Work Plan, 
but should be incorporated into the plan for 2018.  In particular, Stewardship’s role in obtaining 

permits, as well as their oversight of projects as part of the Capital Project Review and Update.  

Madsen suggested the role of the Park District within the context of broader regional planning 

and transportation funding would be worthwhile in 2018.  Madsen also suggested the discussion 

of climate change and resiliency be kept on the 2018 Work Plan.  Trotter stated he felt regional 

planning and funding, grants update, and a parks and trails update should be included. Ho asked 

the Community Update item include Youth Employment.  PAC member Palacios asked for 

clarification on item Multicultural Advisory Community review.  Lane explained the District has 
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a Multicultural Advisory Committee which meets twice a year and represents a variety of groups 

throughout the East Bay.  Skaredoff asked for an update about urban creeks be continued in 

2018.  Kern asked to add a Sibley Update.  PAC member Bueren asked the item on dogs be 

continued in 2018.  PAC member Robinson asked the Black Diamond LUPA be added.  

 

Recommendation:  The PAC accepted the work plan with some minor adjustments and 

recommended it be presented by the Chair to the General Manager, Board Executive 

Committee and full Board. 
 

(R)      f.  Election of PAC Officers – Bruce Kern, Chair  

Mercurio announced Bueren is willing to fill the role as Chair, and Rickard would be willing to 

serve as Vice-Chair.  Palacios made a motion to nominate Bueren and Rickard as Chair and 

Vice-Chair.  Yee seconded the motion.  The motion was approved. 

 

Mercurio announced Best’s willingness to continue as Finance Chair.  PAC member Wilkins made the 

motion to nominate Best as Finance Chair.  Yee seconded the motion.  The motion was approved. 

 

7. PAC Member Comments 

None. 

 

8. Report from Chair – Kern reported December 11 is the annual holiday dinner.  Kern discussed 

the draft dog policy and the work the executive team did to draft the report.  They will meet for the 

first workshop in December13.  Kern invited all PAC members to attend. 

 

9. Board Committee Reports – None. 

 

10. Status of Recommendations – All recommendations have been approved and adopted by 

the Board of Directors.  

 

11. Old Business – None. 

   

12. New Business  

 

13. Adjournment – The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m. 

 

Summary of Actions: 

1. The PAC approved the October 23, 2017 minutes. 

2. The PAC voted to approve the acceptance of the 2018 Proposed Budget to the Board of 

Directors. 
3. The PAC voted to recommend to the Board of Directors approval of the proposed review of 

the Park District’s Interim Policy on Other Power-Driven Mobility Devices. 

4. The PAC accepted its 2018 Work Plan, with some minor adjustments. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Sharon Clay  

Confidential Secretary 



[Type text] 

 

 

 

       

Dr. Ana M. Alvarez, Deputy General Manager, will be presenting on the East Bay Regional Park 

District’s Climate Action Team’s 2017 accomplishments. Created in 2016, the CAT is a cross-

departmental committee working to uphold the District’s Master Plan Objective to, “Monitor the 

effects of climate change on District resources and utilize adaptive management techniques to adjust 

stewardship methods and priorities to preserve natural, cultural and scenic values of the parks and 

trails.” The committee is comprised of staff representing multiple professional disciplines including, 

but not limited to, policy, planning, finance and natural resource management.  
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Erich Pfuehler, Government Affairs Manager, and Lisa Baldinger, Legislative Assistant, will be 

providing an overview of the public engagement process for the extension of the East Bay Regional 

Park District’s Measure CC and the Draft Commitment List, as approved by the EBRPD Board of 

Directors on Tuesday, January 16, 2018. 
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Erich Pfuehler, Governmental Affairs Manager, and Lisa Baldinger, Legislative Assistant, will be 

presenting the East Bay Regional Park District’s 2018 Legislative Priorities on a federal, state 

and local level.  
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Crab Cove: Family Nature Fun hour continues from 2 to 3 p.m. on Jan. 13 and 14, at Crab 

Cove Visitor Center in Alameda with a program about watersheds. Follow the water from 

tree to sea. 

Crab Cove is at 1252 McKay Ave. Call 510-544-3187. 

Coyote Hills: And at Coyote Hills Regional Park in Fremont, the new Dumbarton Quarry 

Bayside Campground is scheduled to open in 2019. 

Naturalist Francis Mendoza will lead an easy three-mile round-trip hike to the quarry site 

from 1 to 4 p.m. on Sunday, Jan. 14. Francis will talk about the history of the quarry site and 

plans for the campground. 

The program is for ages 12 and older. Meet Francis at the park’s Quarry parking lot. Coyote 

Hills is at the end of Patterson Ranch Road off Paseo Padre Parkway. Call 510-544-3220. 

For more information on programs in the regional parks, visit the district website, 

www.ebparks.org. 

Ned MacKay writes a regular column about East Bay Regional Park District sites and 

activities. Email him at nedmackay@comcast.net.

mailto:nedmackay@comcast.net
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The new visitor and conference center isn’t ready yet for drop-in visitors, but it provides a hub 

for the whole Gateway Park, said Andrew Fremier, the deputy executive officer of the Bay Area 

Toll Authority. 

“It will be a starting point for everyone who wants to stop here,” Fremier said in a ceremony 

inside the 24,000-square-foot Bridge Yard building just south of the Bay Bridge. 

The center already has several large exhibits on Bay Area bridge history, and how the Bridge 

Yard building was used until the late 1950s as a maintenance shop for the Key System electric 

trains that carried 36.4 million passengers a year across the bridge in 1945. Competition from 

automobiles hurt the private electric train system and it closed, officials said. 

Other exhibits on the Bay environment will be placed later in the center. 

Caltrans, which owns the building, agreed to lease it for free. The Toll Authority provided the $9 

million building restoration funds and also agreed to provide $150,000 a year to maintain the 

structure, and to consider providing other funds to add bathrooms and a commercial kitchen to 

accommodate conferences and special events. 

“Caltrans signing of the lease is a big step in showing cooperation and good faith that they’re 

placing a state asset for public use in the Gateway Park,” said Karen Betts, a toll authority 

spokeswoman 

In another phase of the park, Caltrans is considering saving some of the last five foundation piers 

from the old Bay Bridge so they can be retrofitted as viewing platforms to see the Bay. Other 

piers from the old Bay Bridge were blown up in underwater detonations. 

“I think it’s a good way to provide public access to the Bay,” said Bijan Sartipi, Caltrans regional 

director, adding his agency will do more studies before deciding to save the piers. 

Early next year, a draft environmental impact report is scheduled to be released on a full range of 

alternatives for possible features in the Gateway Park, toll authority staffers said.  Even after the 

report is done, it may take years for decisions to be made on all the elements in the park, they 

added. 

 
 

Denis Cuff covers environmental, water, and outdoor recreation news for the Bay Area News 
Group. A graduate of Stanford University with a B.A. in communications, he enjoys hiking and 
cycling in his spare time. 



 
 

December 20, 2017 News & Opinion » Eco Watch  

Enviros Battle Developers Over Richmond Hills 

Open Space  
Property owners who want to build homes on wild lands are heading to court in January to overturn 

a city-approved initiative. 
By Janis Hashe  

  

P ho t o  by  Ja n is  H a s he   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The latest plan for the parcel included 300 homes on 224 acres.  

A 40-year fight has been raging in the hills below Wildcat Canyon Regional Park in 

Richmond. Developers have repeatedly proposed to build hundreds of homes on the 

open space. And each time, local residents of Richmond and El Sobrante, concerned 

about environmental and infrastructure impacts, have banded together to defeat the 

proposals. The most recent plan by developers was to build 120 homes on 80 acres of 

the property and another 180 houses on an adjoining 144 acres.   

But then, last Jan. 24, the Richmond City Council voted 6-0 to officially protect the 430-

acre parcel of oak forests, savannas, and wetlands, adopting an open-space initiative 

drafted by the Friends of the Richmond Hills/Sierra Club. The protected parcel is east of 

Wildcat Canyon Park and north of El Sobrante Valley.  

https://www.eastbayexpress.com/oakland/IssueArchives?issue=11789325
https://www.eastbayexpress.com/oakland/news-and-opinion/Section?oid=1063824
https://www.eastbayexpress.com/oakland/ArticleArchives?category=1064160
https://www.eastbayexpress.com/oakland/ArticleArchives?author=10639142
https://media2.fdncms.com/eastbayexpress/imager/u/original/11789331/ecowatch-8e10f503a6b5ed64.jpg
https://media2.fdncms.com/eastbayexpress/imager/u/original/11789331/ecowatch-8e10f503a6b5ed64.jpg


The land consists of rolling hills, dotted with coast live oak forests, smoothed out in 

some parts into savannas covered with chaparral and thistles. Stream beds bisect the 

terrain, in some places forming deep gullies, and wetlands are home to multiple species 

of plants, including native wildflowers. Coyotes, skunks, opossums, red-tail hawks, and 

deer can often be seen, and lucky visitors might spot a bobcat.  

But, it turns out, the war over the open space isn't over. Several area property owners 

and their representatives — Honrick Properties Ltd., Moilan L. Manning, and Denham 

LLC/Nikta LLC — filed a lawsuit in April 2017 to overturn the city's council's decision. 

The property owners contend that the council's vote violated state housing law. The case 

is scheduled to be heard in Contra Costa County Superior Court on Jan. 3.  

Representatives of the property owners and their attorneys declined to comment for this 

report, but according to their court filings, they argue that Richmond's adoption of the 

open space initiative also violated the city's general plan and "the State Subdivision Map 

Act." The filings, also declare, in part, "The initiative is not about protecting rural land 

or providing a beautiful backdrop to urban development, but instead about other 

existing residents who want to prevent development adjacent to them."  

Sierra Club volunteer Dick Schneider, who is also a member of Friends of the Richmond 

Hills, said the idea behind the initiative was to provide lasting protection for the area 

rather than fighting each proposal for development.  

Jim Hogan of the Friends of the Richmond Hills also argued that "there are geological 

and seismic reasons why this area is highly unsuitable to development." He also 

contended that a housing project on the site would result in "massive grading and 

terraforming" of the property.  

Peter Simcich, also of the Friends of the Richmond Hills, noted that a large housing 

development on the site could create "infrastructure impacts on the El Sobrante Valley. 

Traffic is already jammed and the area couldn't handle it."  

Hogan added, "Our objective is not to prevent all development in Richmond, but to 

protect this site individually."  

The city's initiative "designates the land for appropriate open space uses such as 

agriculture and grazing; rearing, boarding and care of animals such as horses; and low-

intensity outdoor recreation such as hiking, horseback riding, nature study and 



enjoyment, outdoor summer camps, agricultural and nature education centers, 

photography studios and the like. Strong protections are provided for wetlands, stream 

corridors, wildlife, steep slopes, and scenic resources," according to the Sierra Club.  

Richmond City Councilmember Jael Myrick said the backers of the initiative did a good 

job in providing the council with detailed information about the open space plan far in 

advance of the council's vote. "By the time it came to the council, I'd seen every aspect of 

it," he said. "It clearly addressed the issues, and is also clearly within our [the city 

council's] zoning powers." Myrick said he believes that if the council had decided to put 

the initiative on the ballot, voters "would have passed it" as well.  

Councilmember Eduardo Martinez pointed out the city's potential liability in allowing 

development in a geologically unstable area. "By OK'ing [the proposed development], 

we would be setting ourselves up for damages. The environmental reports, and what was 

happening because of the development already there, showed what could happen.  

"My primary concern is the health and safety of the community," he added. "If I see a 

project that does not take that into consideration, then I oppose it."  

The Friends of the Richmond Hills group has been raising money to pay legal fees for 

the upcoming court fight. As Schneider explained, the Jan. 3 hearing may not resolve 

the issue. He said that if the property owners lose, he expects them to keep fighting.  

In fact, both sides seem fully prepared to battle on. Friends of the Richmond Hills 

recently staged what Hogan described as a "highly successful" fundraiser to help defray 

legal costs. But the developers' deep pockets likely ensure that they can, if they choose, 

continue to wage war against the initiative in court. 



 

Community News 

Fremont: Over 2,100 parking tickets 
issued near Mission Peak  

This sign along Upper Vintners Circle in Fremont is 

identical to many others installed by the city of Fremont in 

neighborhoods near the Stanford Avenue staging area of 

Mission Peak Regional Preserve, informing visitors they 

cannot park without a permit on weekends and holidays. 

(Photo by Joseph Geha/The Argus)  

 

 

 

 

 

By Joseph Geha | jgeha@bayareanewsgroup.com | Bay Area News Group 

PUBLISHED: December 15, 2017 at 5:40 am | UPDATED: December 15, 2017 at 11:29 am 

Fremont issued more than $120,000 in tickets during the first year of a program that 
restricts parking on residential streets during weekends and holidays near a popular 
staging area for Mission Peak Regional Preserve. 

The parking permits enforcement program was instituted by the city and the East Bay 
Regional Park District last year after residents of the upscale Mission Peak 
neighborhood complained that hikers and other visitors routinely parked in front of their 
homes, sometimes blocking driveways, and walked to the nearby park. 

Mission Peak sees roughly 15,000 visitors a month at the Stanford Avenue trailhead, 
but the staging area near the trails has only 43 parking spaces, according to a staff 
report. 

Effective Oct. 1, 2016, only residents with permits or their guests could park on 
weekends and holidays in the area between Mission Boulevard to the west, Antelope 
Drive to the north, Vineyard Avenue to the east and Stanford Avenue to the south, as 
well as the area surrounding Cougar and Boar circles, and Lynx Drive. 

https://www.eastbaytimes.com/community-news/
https://www.eastbaytimes.com/author/joseph-geha/
mailto:jgeha@bayareanewsgroup.com
http://www.eastbaytimes.com/2017/06/29/fewer-people-flocking-to-mission-peak-park-district-says/


According to the staff report, city police and park district officers issued 2,247 tickets 
between Oct. 1, 2016 and Sept. 30, 2017, mostly to people who parked there without 
permits. 

So far the city has grossed roughly $120,456 from most of those tickets, which cost 
violators $63 a pop. There were still 251 tickets being processed at the time of the 
report. 

In all of fiscal year 2014-15, before the permit program kicked in, Fremont police had 
issued a little more than 5,300 parking tickets throughout the whole city, which grossed 
about $432,000 in fines. 

The city report says residents overall were pleased with the program’s first-year results. 

Residents said the “program has been successful in mitigating issues of traffic 
congestion” and has freed up more street parking for them and their guests, according 
to the report. 

Another review will be conducted in late 2019; the program runs until July 2020. 

The city and park district have said the program is a way to address residents’ concerns 
while also allowing for “reasonable access to park visitors.” 

Officials from the city and park district have also tried to encourage visitors to park 
at Ohlone College’s parking garage, which charges $4, and hike an alternate trail near 
that structure. 

In designing the program’s boundaries, the city excluded portions of Antelope Drive and 
Vineyard Avenue, resulting in about 150 available street parking spaces in addition to 
the 43 at the staging area. 

However, park access advocate William Yragui has previously said the program is too 
restrictive. Visitors continue to park on the streets and get tickets, he said. 

“The permit parking program is an interim solution until a more permanent solution can 
be determined,” the city report acknowledges. 

And although the district is planning to build a 300-space parking lot just east of the 
Stanford Avenue staging area at the base of the park, it faces legal challenges. The city 
report notes it could take “several years before there is a resolution.” 

The report also says getting the parking permit parking program implemented “was far 
more staff intensive than originally anticipated.” 

It will be “critical to consider” how much staff time will be absorbed when making 
decisions about any permit parking program in the future, the report adds. 

http://www.eastbaytimes.com/2016/11/24/fremont-suit-filed-to-stop-new-parking-lot-near-mission-peak-trailhead/
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